Minutes of the Meeting of the Welney Parish Council

held in the Parish Hall, Welney

on Tuesday 21st August, 2007 at 7 .30

Present

Cllr.K.Goodger (Chairman)  Cllrs., E. Allen, M.Brown, T.Bennett  C.Freer,  S. Kerr,  G.Tomkins, M. Wallington  and the Clerk.


.The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

1.  Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllrs. M.Jones, G.Tomkins, Dist.Cllr.V.Spikings and C.Cllr.H,.Humphrey

2.  Declaration of Interest

No interests were declared.

3.  Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on9th July, 2007 having been circulated to Councillors were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record of that meeting following an amendment to Item 10 which was initialled by the Chairman,

4.  Matters Arising

1. Meadow Lane – Following the last meeting the Clerk confirmed that.she had been through the records of the Parish Council and had found nothing relating to the request from Mr. Smith.  A letter had been sent to him enclosing an invoice for the time taken and this had been paid.  A further letter dated 3rd August was received requesting details of conversations with the local authority which were referred to the minutes of 14th June, 2006, and also requesting copies of the Income and Expenditure Accounts for the years 1985 to 1992 inclusive.  The Clerk confirmed that she had spoken to Mr.Chaplin at County Office to obtain clarification regarding this request.  He suggested that a reply should be sent to Mr.Smith confirming that whilst we are quite willing to provide copies of the accounts this would be time consuming as they are hand written in the account book and would need to be copied onto several pages.  We should ask if he could be more precise about what he is looking for in these accounts as this would help to speed matters along.  He should also be given the opportunity of inspecting the account book himself in the presence of the Clerk and Councillors.  With regard to the conversations with the Local Authority, as our calls were only of a general enquiry nature, the reply should state that we spoke to a representative and were given general information and no names were recorded.  It was agreed to reply to Mr.Smith as indicated, confirming our willingness to help wherever possible and await to hear further from him.

Cllr.Kerr then declared an interest in the Meadow Lane situation, and gave a report of an incident which had recently occurred.on land off Meadow Lane.

2.     Posting Box – The Clerk confirmed that following the removal of the post box a letter 


had been sent to the Wisbech Office of the Post Office.  They had replied stating that the matter was being dealt with a Peterborough.   A letter dated 16th August had been received and copies were circulated.  This letter confirmed that they had made an inspection of the area, and considered that the most suitable site for the new post box was alongside the telephone box near the entrance to the School.  Arrangements were being made for the box to be reinstated as soon as all the necessary permissions were received.  It was agreed to put a copy of the letter in the notice board and to let the Friendship Club know of this development

3.
First Time Sewage for Welney – The Clerk confirmed that she had spoken to Dick Prescott at Savilles on 15th August and he had advised as follows:  The scheme is well progressed and it is hoped that it will be started next Spring/Summer 2006.  He is hopeful that it will be April.  Anglian Water are the in process of trying to purchase an area of land in Christchurch and a piece of land in the field off Chestnut Avenue for the installation of vacuum pumping stations and these purchases are well advanced..  It will consist of a brick building a little larger than a garden shed containing a vacuum pump which will take the waste material into a well and pump it off to the treatment works.,  The building will be fenced to keep it safe and surrounded by trees. There will be no smell or anything visible.  They are also hoping to purchase an area of land between Christchurch and Welney for the installation of the Treatment Works,  He promised to keep us fully informed of developments and a possible start date in due course.

5.  Public Participation

There were no members of the public present at the meeting..

6.  Meeting Reports 

There were no meeting reports.

7.  Finance.

Parish Hall Insurance – Following the last meeting the Clerk contacted Zurich with the revised figure of £60,000 insurance cover for the Parish hall,.  The Insurance papers were duly received with a premium of £543.63.   A cheque was signed by the Chairman and the premium was sent off at the end of July

Electricity charges for Hall and Pavilion -  The Clerk had contacted Powergen regarding this matter, and they actually left a message whilst she was n Holiday.,  They are checking their records and should report back in due course,.

Items paid by Direct Debit – e-on Energy – Street Lighting for Welney – Aug.    £59 . 89

The following accounts had been received for payment and on the proposition of Cllr.,Kerr seconded by Cllr.Allen and agreed, the cheques were drawn and signed:

Borough Council – Emptying dog bins 1.4.07 to 30.6.07

Cheque No. 100946







    49 . 03

Mrs.P.Copeman – Clerks Salary

240 . 16

3 Hours work for Mr.Smith (already paid for

by him)





  24 . 66

Postage





  12 . 75


Telephone Calls



  18 . 30 Cheque no,.100947
  295 . 87

D & A Pest Control – Moles on Playing Field

Cheque No. 100948







  80 . 00

MHB Services Limited – Street Lighting Aug – Oct

Cheque No. 100949







104 . 55

Monies paid in – Postal Order from Mr.Smith for two hours

Work searching the Parish Council records


16 . 44

Certificate in Local Council Administration
- The Clerk confirmed that during May she had completed the portfolio for the CiLCA qualification.  However at the beginning of August she had received confirmation that she had failed.  There were 26 sections to the portfolio, and she received a distinction in 1, a pass in 21 and failed four sections.  The four sections can be retaken again and the necessary form had already been requested from County Office.  However there is a resit charge of £55.00 for this and on the proposition of Cllr.Goodger, seconded by Cllr.Brown it was unanimously agreed that the Parish Council would meet this payment.



  

8.  Parish Hall 

1. The electricity meters were checked but there was no money in them.

.

2.    A letter had been received from the Borough Council dated July 2007 regarding the Licensing Act 2005 Statement of Licensing Policy Review.  The policy is available for inspection on their website and written comments must be received by 30th September, 2007

3.    The Clerk advised that the Parish Hall Bookings were very much down this month, with a total income of £16.00  It is hoped that this will improve in the coming months,..

9.  Elgoods Proposed Development.


The meeting arranged with Elgoods for 8th August had been cancelled by Mrs,Sutton, and a new date had not yet been arranged as she is away on holiday.  Contact would be made with her as soon as possible to arrange another date for a meeting.  At that time it was agreed that we should explain how disappointed we are that they are now considering the Option of repairing the Lamb and Flag, especially as this  Option was ruled out by them in the very early stages.

Despite several telephone calls to Mr. Dick Carter no contact had been made and it was understood that he is also away on holiday.  On the suggestion of Cllr.Bennett is was agreed that we write to the Carter Family and suggest a meeting with them before we meet with Mrs.Sutton of Elgoods.  We should explain to the Family that we are anxious to move forward and wondered how far they had got with their plans.  Once a meeting had taken place with the Carter Family we would have the information we needed for a meeting with Elgoods


It was then agreed that wherever a new Community Centre is built we need to consider the size of the building we require and that as time is rushing away we should now be putting together details of plans and costs.
10.  Playing Field

1. The Cleaner had advised that the glass in the toilet window at the back behind the changing rooms is broken, and Cllr.Kerr agreed to repair this.

2.  On 8th August the Clerk confirmed that she had telephoned the Mole Catcher from Manea who had promised to go along and see what he could do about the moles on the playing field.  As we have received his Invoice we must assume that he has been successful.

3 .  Various leaflets had been received regarding play equipment and these will be kept on 


      the file for future reference.  Also a copy of the Playing Field Newsletter Summer 2007

4 The Playing Field Annual Return for the Charity Commission had been completed on

      line..


11.   Correspondence


1.        Giles Landscapes - 9th August, 2007 - Problem with hedges of adjacent properties

encroaching onto Back Drove.  It was agreed to acknowledge Mr.Giles letter.  It was agreed that Cllr.Bennett would find out as much background information as possible relating to Back Drove.

2         Copy of letter from Denver Parish Council to Environment Agency regarding the


Silting Problem at Denver Sluice.

3.
Downham Community Action Group Meetings - 11.9.07 at Hockwold


8.11.07 Upwell,  14.1.08 Downham Market.,

4.
Society of Local Council Clerks - East of England Regional Conference 27.9.07


at Thetford - Cost £63.50 per person.

5.
LeAP Ahead - Magazine for July 2007

6.
Standards Committee - Panel Hearing Minutes regarding a complaint against


Cllr.John Houston of Dersingham. etc.

7.
Borough Council Funding Opportunities July and august 2007 - Children and


Young People Funders,.

8.
Borough Council - Parliamentary Election Thursday 25th October, 2007.  Preliminary booking for Parish Hall as a Polling Station because there is a possibility that an


election may be called on that date.

9.
Borough Council - 30th July, 2007 - Planning Training and Information.  The


Borough Council are trying to set up training for Parish Councils on Planning Issues


and asked if we would be interested in attending.  I returned the form stating yes


and further details will be issued in due course,

10.
Communities and Local Government - 25th July 2007.- Proposals for Future Unitary


Structures.- Norwich City Council - unlikely that this will proceed because the proposals


sent in by the City Council do not meet all the criteria.

11.
NCAPTC - Annual General Meeting - East Tuddenham Village Hall - 15th September 10 a.m.  - Booking form attached - Buffet Lunch £5.00 per head,.

12.
C.P.R.E.- Autumn Supper and Illustrated Talk - 19th September 6.30 for 7 p.m.


at Dersingham. - Tickets £10 each.  Copy of The Review Magazine.  Copy of Green


Buildings in Norfolk Open Days during first week of September.

13.
Peterborough City Council 24.7.07 - Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Minerals


and Waste Plan - Changes of the timetable for Plan Preparation.

14.
Borough Council 17.7.07 - Consultation on Housing Strategies and Policies by KLWNBC Details posted on councils website at http://www.wesnorfolk.gov.uk/default.aspx>?page=23811&lang=en


Conference arranged for 7th September commencing at 9 a.m. Kilhams Way, King’s Lynn

15. Borough Council  - Council meetings and Agenda

16. Borough Council 30.7.07 - Borough Council Standards Committee - Appointment of


Members - Parish Representative vacancy - Details and application form included.

17. Barclays Bank – Aug2007 – Up to date details of interest rates on accounts

18. St.John Ambulance – Aug 2007 – Details of Community First Aid Courses

19. East Anglian Air Ambulance – August 2007  Requesting donation towards running costs

20. N.C.A.P.T.C. – Various literature and booklets

21. NM.C.C. – Speed Awareness Message.  Details of the programme being rolled out again throughout the County.  Agreed to write and say we would very much like to see it in Welney,

22. e-mail from the Police regarding break-in at 4 Chestnut Avenue and asking for residents to be vigilant and report anything suspicious.

23. C.Fraser M.P.  The Chairman brought a copy of a pamphlet for distribution throughout Welney Parish..  After discussion it was agreed that this was not something which we could undertake.

12.  Plans and Planning Matters 

The Clerk confirm that following circulation of the planning application relating to Cambria, March Road, Welney, the forms had been returned to the Borough Council stating that the Parish Council recommended approval.

The following grant of planning permission had been received

Mr. & Mrs. C.J. Purliant, Land at rear of Copes Hill Barn, Wisbech Road, Welney

Construction of a Stable Block – permission dated 10th July, 2007.

13.  Highway Matters
The Clerk confirmed that following the last meeting an e-mail had been sent to Martin Edmunds at Highways with details of all the points raised at that meeting.  A telephone call had been received confirming that Mr.Edmunds is carrying out a tour of the village and would attend to all the points raised.  It was noted that extra 40mph repeater signs have been installed on Wisbech Road.

A letter dated 20th June, was received from Mrs. Williams of Twilight Fen, Main Street, Welney on 17th July raising various concerns about traffic speeding through the village and also about the play equipment.  It was agreed to acknowledge her letter and advice that we have been running a campaign for several years to try and get traffic calming.  Signs had been erected including the 30 mph flashing sign, but in view of the Parish funding which we receive, there is very little else we can do.  With regard to the play equipment on the playing field, this will be included in the development of the new Community Centre.  It was agreed to confirm that we are proactive in all areas, and express our regret that she does not consider matters are being dealt with.

Potholes in Hurn Drove. – Nothing further has been done with regard to this at present but it is hoped that the matter will be attended to shortly.  A further donation of £10.00 had been received from Karen Fleming on behalf of the Yoga Group.  It was agreed to write to all those who had made a donation to let them know the up to date position.

Cllr.Brown confirmed that he is still dealing with the question of the design for the new Village signs and would take this up again with Highways.

The following points were raised to be reported to Highways:

50 mph sign on the Wisbech side of Lakesend is broken and needs repair.

There is a large pothole in Chestnut Avenue, Welney which floods when there is rain.

The hedge is badly overgrown on the Wisbech Road at Tipps End from the Rutland Corner (near the Old Chapel) to Chestnut Farm.

There was then a discussion regarding the Wash Road and the water on the Wash, and the fact that the pumps have been working at full tilt at Welmore Lake Sluice for several weeks.

14.  Environmental Issues

1.  The Old Chapel, Main Street, Welney – It was confirmed to the meeting that this is being converted, and everything is in order.  However the Cottage at the back of the Old Chapel is now in a very bad state of repair.

2. Field Adjacent to Chestnut Avenue – It was agreed to contact the Borough Council to ask if they could let us know what their future plans are for the field.  Whether it could be a green space for the village, or alternatively whether it could be included in the Village Development Area.

3. Old Croft River – It was reported that there is a car in the river near the Maywood Farm Bungalow and it has been there several days.,  Concern was expressed regarding pollution of the river and it was agreed to report the matter to the Borough Council

4. Suspension Bridge – Fly tipping has occurred again and the matter would be reported to the Borough Council clean-up team.

5. Ouse Washes – There was then a discussion regarding inviting extra councils and RSPB, WWT and Port Authority at King’s Lynn to one of our 6 monthly joint meetings.  Cllr.Bennett suggested that we should call a meeting and it was agreed that he and Cllr.Brown would put together some details and the matter would be discussed further at the next meeting. 

15.  W.A.S.H. Committee

There was nothing further to report from the Committee, but the Chairman confirmed that it was hoped to hold a further Open Day in the Autumn.  He confirmed that he had received an e-mail from Derek Levesly with regard to an item of interest from the Suspension Bridge School which was for sale on e-bay.  After consideration it was agreed that Derek be authorised to bid up to £20.00 in the hope of obtaining the item (A school attendance recognition certificate in the name of Charles Harley 1902).

.16.    Parish Action Plan.

Cllr.Bennett confirmed that he was making arrangements to call a meeting with the Action Plan Committee to finalise everything..

17.  Items for next Agenda


To consider the Village Development Area Plans

There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending, and declared the meeting closed at 9.15 p.m.  Members were reminded that the next meeting would be held on Tuesday 4th September, 2007 at 7.30 p.m.

Signed… …K.Goodger ………………………………… (Chairman.)          

Dated …… .4th September, 2007 …………………………………

